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Bridgeport Covered Bridge Repair On-track Despite Cost Increases 

 

Penn Valley, Ca ï County officials and members of the Save Our Bridge Campaign Committee 

received a thorough briefing on the status of the Bridgeport Covered Bridge renovation project 

from California Department of Parks and Recreation (DPR) staff today. DPR representatives   

reported that following an extensive assessment of the condition of the Bridge and the work 

needed to completely renovate the structure, a new cost estimate for the work now stands at   

$3.9 million. 

  

Sierra District Chief Ranger Matthew Green explained that the original estimate of $1.3 million 

was based on a very limited assessment performed in 2011. The revised estimate was completed 

last December. The increased estimate is due in large part to increased construction costs and a 

large contingency fund to address unforeseen issues with a very old, uniquely designed structure 

over a large river. With the $1.3 million already funded, an additional $2.6 million is needed to 

restore this 1862 iconic structure to itsô former majesty. 

 

DPR staff reported that new engineering and architectural plans are in the final stage of comple-

tion, detailing the work necessary to save the longest single span wood covered bridge left in the 

world. These plans call for a complete renovation of the bridge and engineering work that will 

ensure the bridge will be able to withstand future flooding and storms; hopefully lasting for     

another 150+ years. 

 

Matthew Green and DPR staff said, ñThe Bridge is a very high priority for our departmentò. 

Green and DPR staff also said that any new requests for State funding would have to wait until 

after all permits were completed. In the meantime, there are sufficient funds to proceed with the 

permitting and other processes. The permits needed are quite extensive and involve California 

Dept. of Fish and Wildlife, The Army Corp of Engineers and other agencies. The project will  

also need to comply with CEQA (California Environmental Quality Act) and NEPA (National 

Environmental Policy Act) requirements, which may take up to 24 months to complete before 

construction can begin. Nevada County Supervisor Hank Weston stated ñWe are going to be   

actively involved in following the Environmental and Permitting process and provide whatever 

assistance we can to see the process moves as rapidly as possible". 

 

Doug Moon, Chair of the Save Our Bridge Campaign Committee asks that community and     

supporters everywhere stay engaged. ñThere will be more work ahead for us. When the project 

funding is requested, we will need your support to encourage the Governor and Legislature to 

fully fund the total renovation. Together we can Save Our Bridge.ò 
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Presidentôs Message 
 

The restoration of our historic covered bridge continues to require our attention.  In January, 

we were informed by the Department of Parks and Recreation (DPR)that the estimate for the 

restoration (including an allowance for escalation of costs between now and the actual work 

being completed) has increased to roughly $3.9MM.  DPR advised us that they were ready to 

begin seeking permits for the project and estimated that the permitting process may take up 

to two years.  The committee leading the ñSave Our Bridge Campaignò efforts has members 

from SYRPA, The South Yuba River Citizens League, Bear Yuba River Land Trust, the 

Chambers of Commerce, the Nevada City Council, and other interested citizens. It continues 

to be a truly community effort. 

 

Although we look forward to the restoration, in the interim, we have been working with DPR to assure that 

repairs are made to protect the bridgeôs superstructure from the elements, specifically repairs to the roof.  

Failure to make these repairs would result in further deterioration of the bridge and add to the challenges 

faced in restoring the bridge. 

 

Planning is underway for SYRPAôs spring fundraiser, Celebrate Spring at Bridgeport.  The funds raised will 

be used to support educational and interpretative activities in South Yuba River State Park.  Save the date, 

Saturday, May 14th, for a lovely evening at Bridgeport that will include good food and delightful entertain-

ment provided by ñMark Twainò. 

 

The wildflower season has started on the Buttermilk Bend trail. Wildflower tours began in early March.  

Docents lead walks on Saturdays and Sundays during the season.  Whether you go with a docent or on your 

own, do not miss your chance to experience the wildflowers and vistas on the Buttermilk Bend trail. 

 

In February, three of your directors (Carol Berry, Margaret Vodicka and me) attended the Sierra District All-

Staff Meeting, a full day session at Donner Memorial State Park reviewing the accomplishments and chal-

lenges faced by the staff over the past year.  It was an opportunity for us hear about what is happening at all 

the parks across the Sierra District (The Sierra Gold Sector, which is comprised of the three parks in western 

Nevada County, is part of the Sierra District).  It provided perspective on the process of addressing the needs 

of South Yuba River State Park and Malakoff Diggins Historic State Park.  We also learned about a number 

of special projects in the Sierra District, including the enhanced mapping and 3D imaging of buildings at 

Bodie State Historic Park and controlled burning in Burton Creek State Park (adjacent to Tahoe City) to    

reduce the risk of wild fire in forests within the parks. 

 

We are approaching the end of the process of renewing our annual memberships.  If you have not yet re-

newed, please renew either through the website or by mailing in your payment.  Membership information is 

included in this newsletter.  Membership dues play a large role in our ability to perform our mission of 

providing interpretive, educational and financial support to our parks. It is also a good time to invite others 

who enjoy our parks to also join our association or to volunteer.  

 

SYRPA also needs help for events, including the Spring Fundraiser, fund raising and many other activities in 

support of our goals. Please consider volunteering your time. We have a very talented pool of members.  

Please contact me if you are interested in exploring volunteer opportunities and sharing your talents with 

SYRPA. 

See you in the parks. 

Robert Coats 
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SUPERVISING RANGER REPORT 

 

 Soéwhat is the standard line for this time off year?? Oh, thatôs it! Spring 

is in the air! It really is folks, the Buttermilk Bend trail wild flowers are in 

bloom and the majestic south fork of the Yuba River is flowing back again 

as it is supposed to.  With this season of change, new life and beginnings, 

the same can be said about the South Yuba River SP volunteer program. 

We welcome a new and very important addition to the volunteer team.  

Senior Park Aide Dan Roediger is taking on the task of assisting Ranger 

Marc Wetherbee with helping bring our volunteer program renewed life 

and excitement.   

Another exciting addition to the Sierra Gold Sector is the upcoming addition of a perma-

nent intermit  State Park Interpreter. Recently, the South Yuba River Park Association 

(SYRPA), Friends of North Bloomfield and Malakoff Diggins (FNBMD) and the Empire 

Mine Park Association (EMPA) have graciously agreed to help fund this position for this 

year. This newly developed position will act as the Sector lead person in volunteer manage-

ment, recruitment and retention of volunteers and interpretive planning / training.  The goal 

for this person will be to help in the areas of concern with our current volunteer programs 

and to help take our programs to the next level.  

With the idea of new beginnings and renewal, I still would like to urge all of our State Park 

Volunteers and SYRPA members to tell a fiend about your park and the wonderful volun-

teer opportunities we have to offer. If you are a SYRPA member and have been a ñsilent 

partnerò now is the time to come forward and assist with upcoming event planning.  

I hope to see ALL of you out on the trails! 

Dan Youngren 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

 

Check out the new òWelcome to Penn Valleyó sign along  

Highway 20 near Gateway Park with the  

South Yuba River Park Association Medallion! 


